THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the Annual   Council held in the   Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Tuesday 12 July 2016   from 7.30pm to 9.58 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT pm.

Present:
  Councillors Andrew Scarth (Chairman), Diana Barber (Vice-Chairman), Rupert Barnes, Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Eric Bishop, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Marilyn Butler, David Coltman, Valerie Coltman, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Ty Harris, Alex Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Heather Kenison, Angela Killick, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Debbie Morris, Sarah Nelmes, Leslie Proctor, Reena Ranger, Ralph Sangster, David Sansom, Alison Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner, Alison Wall and Chris Whately-Smith.

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Kemal Butt, Stephen Cox, Steve Drury, Joan King and Stephen King.
CL26/16
MINUTES


The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 17 May 2016 were confirmed and signed by the Chairman.

CL27/16
CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chairman and his Consort had attended a number of functions since 17 May 2016. These had been a great experience and he had been very impressed with the number of volunteers in the District who gave freely of their time. It had been an honour to meet them. 
Details on the events the Chairman had attended could be found on his blog at:

https://threeriverschair2016andrewscarth.wordpress.com/

The blog was also advertised on the Council’s Facebook page. 

The Chairman reported the sad death of a former District Councillor, and Chairman of the Council, Nena Spellen. He asked Councillors to stand for a minute’s silence to two dedicated politicians, Nena Spellen and Jo Cox MP, whose passing was a huge tragedy which he had felt very deeply. 
CL28/16
LEADER’S REPORT

Councillor Sara Bedford paid her respect to Nena Spellen, who had been a warm and vivacious woman who cared deeply about her community and who had worked tirelessly for residents and for disadvantaged people.

The attack on Jo Cox MP had been an attack on elected politicians everywhere.


Since becoming Leader of the Council, she had made it a priority to meet with as many members of staff as possible, and to attend Management Board and Section team meetings to gain a deeper understanding of how the Council operated and how different departments fitted together. She had a number of teams still to visit, including Finance and the Depot. 

She thanked all those who had given their time, in particular Steve McKane, one of the senior staff in the CSC, who she had sat with for an hour, listening to the calls that he had taken during that time. The public had all been very grateful to him for his help, and he had been very efficient and courteous. All the staff in the CSC had been very busy handling calls, and they did a marvellous job as the public face of the Council.

She had wanted to sort out the issue of parking bays. There was now a member of staff working on a part-time basis on the project – some parking bays had been in installed and some more would be installed soon. 


The Leader of the Council was happy that Bellway would be opening the play areas at the Leavesden development, and she hoped to report at the next Council that they had been opened. 

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 13(1) Councillor Ralph Sangster replied as follows:


He endorsed the comments about Nena Spellen.


He was very pleased that a new officer was now in charge of the parking arrangements.
CL29/16
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE

PR08/16 SUMMARY OF THE FINANCIAL OUTTURN FOR 2015/2016 

Councillor Sara Bedford moved the recommendations, seconded by Councillor Matthew Bedford.
On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being 18 For, 0 Against and 16 Abstentions.


RESOLVED:-

1) That the net direct cost of services variance at Appendix 1, the supplementary figures at Appendix 2 and the overall revenue outturn and general fund balance at Appendix 3 be noted. 
2) That the capital outturn position as summarised in Appendix 6 be noted. 
3) Approved to carry forward the unspent service budgets from 2015/16 to 2016/17 which total £406,900 as detailed at Appendix 5.
4)  Approved the re-phasing on capital projects from 2015/16 to 2016/17 which total £2,346,885 as detailed at Appendix 6.
CL30/16
REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE LEADER AND LEAD MEMBERS

LEADER OF THE COUNCIL

Question from Councillor Ty Harris to Councillor Sara Bedford (Leader)
The Affordable Homes Programme prospectus 2015-18, page 37, point 204, states, “Social rent provision will only be supported in very limited circumstances. For example, social rent could be considered where decanting existing social tenants into new homes is necessary”.
The Oxford Dictionary states the definition of “decant” in English means to “temporarily transfer (people) to another place”.
(i) Does the Leader accept the Council’s awarded £2.83 million grant from the Homes And Community Agency was, and could only be, awarded in accordance with the terms of the “Affordable Homes Programme 2015–2018 (AHP 15-18)” prospectus, and the prospectus states the word “decant”?
(ii) Does the Leader, (a) confirm that the Council, with all the paid experts, consultants and lawyers in this project, did not understand the meaning or terminology of the word “decanting”, and (b) will the Leader retract her statement in the Watford Observer 10th June 2016, “Nowhere in the HCA documentation does it state that this is for the first let only,” and admit the prospectus was not fully understood?
(iii) Can the Leader confirm the total cost of the SOI, and a breakdown of the consultant costs to date?
The Leader said the grant was awarded through the AHP 2015-18 programme which allowed social rent to be assumed on an exceptional basis, the relevant wording being:- “Social rent provision would only be supported in very limited circumstances. For example, social rent could be considered where decanting existing social tenants into new homes was necessary”. The use of the word “decant” in the housing context might not necessarily be as per the dictionary definition.

Registered providers used the term ‘decant’ to mean rehousing residents where substantial refurbishment or redevelopment was necessary and this could be either temporary or permanent. In housing redevelopment schemes it was considered good practice to ensure that residents had a local “one move decant“ wherever possible. This meant that they only had to move once to their permanent new accommodation to avoid the inconvenience and upset of moving twice. This was achieved by phased development, building on empty sites first, just as was happening at South Oxhey. In this way it was rare for a temporary decant to be necessary. This might be more relevant if they looked at it in terms of a refurbishment scheme in which residents moved back into their original homes rather than moving to new ones. 
The comment to the Watford Observer was factually correct and she would not be retracting it – nowhere in the HCA documentation did it state that this was for the first let only, and nowhere in the Council documentation did they state that it was other than for social rent.
She also pointed out that the grant the Council got for the redevelopment was at the rate of £59,000 per dwelling. This was the amount given for properties which were being awarded for social rent, rather than the £10,000, which was the amount per property to those being given for affordable rent.
To the end of May 2016 £1.794m had been spent enabling the project and a further £0.251m had been spent on professional costs associated with the CPO. She had asked officers to provide further details to Members on that expenditure.
Councillor Ty Harris referred to the Oxford dictionary definition of ‘decant,’ meaning to temporarily transfer people to another place, and asked for the Leader to comment on that.
The Leader said that she had already answered this question, and had provided two places where the word was specifically used for housing use: the Housing Technical Glossary for Inside Housing; and for Thrive Housing. Both of these pointed out that it was most used for permanent moves, and that the need for a temporary decant was very unusual – it was now done as far as possible as a permanent decant because that was the best thing to do for residents.

Councillors should be very pleased that they had received the grant and that they had these properties available.

SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT, PLANNING AND TRANSPORT
Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport reported that there had been a successful opening of Rivertech on 1 June 2016, which was a new Council initiative on start up for businesses, in corporation with Wimbletech. There had been two sign-ups on the first day. This was a good entrepreneurial basis (£65 a month) for a hot desk, and £95 for a fixed desk. 
The next Three Rivers Business Forum would be on 8 September 2016, with formal invitations going out to businesses across the District.
Question from Councillor David Sansom to Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst (Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport)

As the employment survey carried out in February 2016 for South West Hertfordshire (including TRDC) did not “undertake a comprehensive analysis of all employment land within the FEMA, but has focused on the most important part – i.e. the larger employment sites,” And that “99% of businesses employ fewer than 250 people. Of these, the majority are micro businesses, employing fewer than five people. Official statistics indicate that micro businesses account for just over 75% of businesses.”  Do you agree that this employment survey is of little value for a District like ours with a great many small businesses and business premises and that if we are to have a credible Planning Policy we need a new employment survey?

The Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport    said that he did think that the survey was effective and that a new employment survey was not needed.
Councillor David Sansom said this was very disappointing. There was a lot of employment in Rickmansworth, and he had been surprised that this did not feature in the employment survey. The survey stated that it only focused on the larger sites, which he thought was very short-sighted. There was an aerospace company, with 7427 employees. Did the Lead Member think that the hundreds of businesses in Rickmansworth were insignificant, e.g. Vocal link with 500+ employees and the Centre for Dairy Cow information (Freesian Society)?
The Lead Member said that Councillor Sansom was confusing businesses with employment. The purpose of the study was to provide a review of the supply of employment land, and informed the Local Plan. It was first an assessment for the demand for future employment land, taking into account the growth scenarios relating to all B-class jobs from large and small employers. It was assessed on the ability of key point areas in the District to meet that demand.
All the four existing employment areas were identified in the Local Plan and the mixed-use allocation at Kings Langley and the Warner Bros studios at Leavesden were assessed in the study. The assessment considered the existing quality and physical appearance along with the possibility of expansion and intensification and the overall suitability for market demand of employment land. It was considered appropriate for the study to concentrate on and analyse existing employment sites within the District, as these were the main focal points for current and future economic activity, not only within the District but also in South West Hertfordshire. A study had been produced by a nationally renowned consultant, and the methodology used had been considered to be in accordance with the National Planning Policy Framework laid down by the Government, and the National Planning Policy Practice Guidance. 
Question from Councillor Ty Harris to Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst (Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport)
Following my "Local Jobs for Local People" motion on 13th December 2011, the Council supported free enterprise and thought more could be done for local community economies to thrive and improve prospects for local people. Can the Lead Member inform us what the Council has done to secure the Local Labour in Construction (LLiC) agreements in the South Oxhey Initiative, as outlined in the Good Practice Guide from the Joseph Rowntree Foundation?
The Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport    said that Countryside and Home Group (the Developer) would provide jobs and training opportunities for local people by applying a high priority on the recruitment of local labour for the construction projects.  It would aim to recruit at least 20% of its total workforce on site from local communities. 

  A key factor in achieving this target was the contractual arrangements that were put in place with sub-contractors. When procuring its trade packages the Developer would stipulate a target of 20% local labour to be employed on the project. Post codes to be targeted initially were those in Three Rivers District, but if a wider area was necessary postcodes in Harrow and Hillingdon would be targeted. Performance against this target was reviewed during the Developer’s weekly trade contractor progress meetings and would be reported to the Council on a regular basis.
The Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes reported that the parking regulations programme had been on hold since October 2015, and the vacant post had been advertised several times, with the inclusion of a market supplement. However they had still not been able to recruit a permanent replacement. However one of the officers, Mr Simons, has agreed to take on this aspect of the work for two days a week. He was already making inroads into the backlog and would be bringing a report to the September 2016 meeting of the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee, with this year’s programme, which had been due to be agreed earlier in the year.

The parking bay programme had also been on hold, but earlier that year they had appointed Lyn Ware as Interim Head of Property Services. The June 2016 meeting of the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee had received a report from Lyn Ware and the programme for the current year was starting to get underway.
He was confident that these two excellent officers would soon make inroads into the backlog.

In regard to Syrian refugees, the Council had agreed to house 10 individual Syrian refugees over the next five years, following the programme agreed by the Government in 2015 (Syrian Vulnerable Persons Relocation - VPR). It was expected that the District would accommodate two to three families.
The Council was working with seven other Councils in Hertfordshire in partnership with the Refugee Council. Each Council had made different commitments in terms of the number of individuals they would assist through the VPR. One Council had not signed up to the VPR or any other programme. 
The Government had set a strict requirement on all local authorities for what must be provided through the VPR. The approach taken locally was that the Council would be responsible for sourcing accommodation and furnishing it, using funds provided by the Government. The rest of the requirements would then be met by the Refugee Council (e.g. collection from the airport and supporting the families to adjust to daily life in the UK, as well as being the point of contact for the refugees). The Council was currently waiting for details from the Home Office of a family suitable for a three-bedroomed property which had already been secured in the private sector. It was hoped that the family would arrive within the next month. The Council would not be divulging any further information about the property, and had taken advice from the Refugee Council about managing contact in relation to families. Often they were very overwhelmed when they arrived and needed time to adjust.
Councillor Ralph Sangster asked how the number of refugees coming to the District had been reached, and also for confirmation that the ongoing costs would be borne by the Refugee Agency and not by the Council. 

The Lead Member said that the number of refugees was agreed with the Government. A written response would be provided about the ongoing costs. 

POST MEETING NOTE:

Full Council agreed to assist the Syrian Vulnerable Persons Relocation Scheme (VPR) on 20 October 2015. It was later agreed by Chief Executives Coordinators Group that TRDC would accept ten individuals through the scheme.

Through the scheme TRDC receives payment per individual, this money is used to furnish the property, pay for support provided by Refugee Council, provide a cash advance on arrival and cover the shortfall between the maximum Local Housing Allowance and the rent due. The support provided by the Refugee Council will only be funded for the first year. The money that is received is on a sliding scale for five years, the rationale from Government is that the family will be settled and should look to support themselves as soon as possible.

It is expected that there will be a surplus remaining from the money from year one. However, as the money will decrease over the five years it was  recommended this is kept in reserve if the family have not been able to gain employment.
Question from Councillor Ty Harris to Councillor Martin Trevett (Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes)

Can the Lead Member confirm the future vehicle cross over policy will treat every resident in the District equally, and those who already cross over Council land without charge, will then be required to pay the same licence fee as new applicants? 

The Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes confirmed that all existing cross-overs had been brought into line when the new Policy was put in place. 

The vast majority of ‘illegal’ crossovers in the District crossed CC land, not ours. Those would be asked to pay when the Council became aware of them. 
Councillor Ty Harris asked whether it was possible to wait until they knew the whole picture in the District, before advising new applicants.

The Lead Member for Planning, Transport and Strategic Schemes confirmed that when existing arrangements came to an end, these would be joined to the new arrangement.  

LEISURE, WELLBEING AND HEALTH
The Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing reported that the Leavesden Heritage Day had been held, funded by the Heritage Lottery Fund.   He thanked all Members and officers who had been involved.  Over 100 residents from the local area had attended and some people had travelled from as far as Yorkshire to learn about the heritage of the park and its rich history. Local History and Archive Groups had provided high-quality and engaging displays, with photos and memorabilia, while guided walks through the hospital grounds.  Actors in costume had captured the imagination of the audience. A personal collection of people’s park memories and stories were added to a tree, where they would remain for a week before coming to an exhibition at   Watersmeet.
A short film of the day was in production and would be released over the next few months. 

News had been received from the HoF that the application for a heritage grant had successfully passed the first round, and an initial grant of £49,200 had been received, to start the development phase of the project – tendering for a consultant with a key staff role and responsibilities. The second round of bidding would be in June 2017 for the remaining sum of over £500k. He thanked officers for their work on this. 
He had attended the Herts Sports Partnership AGM on 7 June 2016 and had learnt more about the Government’s Sports Strategy.

There had been a very successful Three Rivers and Watford Sports Partnership Awards evening with the local primary and secondary schools. The evening had been presented by Beth Twiddle.
The Chairman’s Charity night at the Pantomime would be on 9 December and it would be good to see Members there.

The Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee had decided they would like all Members to have the opportunity to visit Bishop’s Wood.  Suggested dates had been circulated.

He was currently walking the London Underground lines overground for Lynda Jackson cancer. He was still recovering from a 100km walk from London to Cambridge for Mencap, and would be very happy to receive sponsorship for either of these events. 
Councillor Alex Hayward asked why the Lead Member had not reported on the Council’s success in agreeing to apply for planning permission for a playground on Chorleywood Common.  The Lead Member said that a further report would be going to the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee on this. 

The Lead Member for Health reported that the Health and Wellbeing Board Annual Conference had been held in June 2016, at which the Hertfordshire Health and Wellbeing Strategy had been launched. 

In regard to the District Offer (public-health funded outcomes), the Council had now delivered adult physical activity sessions for 312 people, with a total of 2027 attendances over a three-month period. This had resulted in a 12% increase of those attending in achieving at least 30 minutes of physical activity per week, and a 21% increase in those achieving the nationally recommended 150 minutes per week. 86% of participants now felt their fitness had improved. 95% of participants said that they would continue to take part, which was excellent news.
56% of participants were working age; 36% were adults with learning disabilities, and 8% were older people. The successful outcomes for participants had been recognised by the Hertfordshire County Council Public Health Team and the Council would continue to deliver this programme with the support of public health funding. She congratulated the staff involved.

  Question from Councillor David Sansom to Councillor Alison Scarth (Lead Member for Health)

Were you as disappointed as I was by the NHS presentation on the “Your Care, Your Future”?  Do you agree with me that the language used:- 

“Hubs, Community Navigators, Hot sites, Cold sites and Centres of Gravity,” 

does not seem designed to communicate, and would you urge the NHS Herts Valley Clinical Commissioning Group to remove this opaque language?

The Lead Member for Health said that for some, the presentation may have seemed rather dry and wordy, fortunately questions from Members brought the cases to life. 
a) There are many opportunities for residents, service users, and members to get involved in the development of the NHS and Hertfordshire County Councils plans for the future of Health and Care Services. Information about Your Care Your Future is available on their website at:

http://www.yourcareyourfuture.org.uk/about/ 

b) The presentation given to members on 29 June was aimed at professionals and used language aimed at those groups

The CCG has provided their case for change in an easy read format which is available at: http://www.yourcareyourfuture.org.uk/site_assets/files/Easy%20read%20case%20for%20change%20FINAL.pdf
Officers would ensure that any future update requested for Members avoids professional jargon. 

 

c) Further information on the strategic case for change is available on their website at Vision For The Future - Your Care Your Future 

d) The executive summary of the case for change http://www.yourcareyourfuture.org.uk/site_assets/files/Chapter%201%20-%20Executive%20Summary.pdf does not use the language listed in the members question other than the term ‘Hubs’ which it clearly defines in terms of the expected grouping of health, social care and voluntary sector services. 

Members can get further involved in the development of this work by contacting info@yourcareyourfuture.org.uk
Councillor David Sansom said that he was delighted a simple version was available but that the language which had been used was not professional and asked that this was passed back to the Healthcare Trust. 
GENERAL PUBLIC SERVICES AND COMMUNITY SAFETY
The Lead Member for Public Services reported that the new arrangements for charging for garden waste had come into effect that week, and no problems had been reported.  Over 16,800 sign-ups for the new scheme had been received, which was 45% of all households across the District. If those households without garden waste bins were removed from this figure, this showed the uptake to be about 57%. If Members wanted specific uptake information for their Ward this could be provided.
This year’s income target was based on a 50% uptake – 14,500 sign-ups – so they were in excess of that figure. They could expect the uptake to increase further with late registrations. Officers were up to date with sending out bin stickers to those who had signed up.

For those who had decided not to sign up to the scheme, officers were responding to individual requests for the removal of bins, albeit in small numbers. The main collection of bins would be carried out as follows: week beginning 5 September, South Oxhey, Moor Park, Eastbury, Carpenders Park and Northwood; week beg 12 September, Rickmansworth, Mill End and Maple Cross; week beg 19 September, Chorleywood, Loudwater and Croxley Green; week be 26 September, Abbots Langley and the Sarratt Parish area.  Information was on the TRDC website, in addition to the May newsletter which had been distributed to all residents, advising them of the new arrangements. 

The cost of picking up the bins was c. £6000, which included staff and fuel costs. Bins collected would be used where possible to replace lost or stolen bins. He was confident that overall expenditure would be within budget. 

The first Fixed Penalty Ticket under the new Public Space Protection Orders had been issued by a Neighbourhood Team Police Officer on 30 June for a dog dangerously out of control on South Oxhey Playing Fields. The penalty had been paid within the seven-day discount period. 

Question from Councillor Rupert Barnes to Councillor Phil Brading (Lead Member for Public Services)

Can the Lead Member indicate what had been the uptake for the paid-for brown bins scheme, in terms of numbers and a percentage across the District, and how this matched the financial break-even point?

Further, concern had been raised about the process for taking away the bins from those who had not signed up for the scheme.  The removal of bins was projected to last until September, but this timetable was always dependent on the numbers opting not to pay for collections.  In the light of the take-up figures, can the Lead Member indicate how long the process of taking those bins back is expected to take, and at what cost, and will it be possible to indicate to residents when they should put their bin out for removal? - otherwise they might have to leave it outside for months.
The Lead Member for Public Services said that this question had been covered within his report above.
The Lead Member for Community Safety reported that he had been horrified about reports of hate crime nationally following the EU referendum result.  He had met with Chief Inspector Dent, and was really encouraged to hear there had been zero reports of hate crime in Three Rivers District since the Referendum. A weekly report on hate crime was provided to the Police at a Tension Monitoring meeting and any reports of hate crime were discussed there. In 2015-16, 54 incidents of hate crime had been reported in the District. It should be noted that a number of incidents would not have been reported. 

In May 2016 there had been a 100% increase in hate crime incidents (10 incidents). In June 2016 there had been 5 incidents, and 1 incident in the first two weeks of July (50% decrease). Those figures had really encouraged him and made him proud to be part of this community.

There had been a lot of nationwide publicity about this, and there was concern that this was raising the fear of crime among residents, when the figures clearly showed that there was no basis for the fear.
He asked Members to encourage residents to report incidents of hate crime, however minor they might think they were.  He thanked the Police for their advice on this.
RESOURCES AND SHARED SERVICES 
The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services said that affordable rent was the TRDC specified affordable rent as set out in the planning permission that had been granted for the scheme, and therefore was enforceable through the planning conditions. This was significantly lower than the 80% of market rent or affordable rent which applied generally. In fact it was about 50% of market rent. It was still slightly above social rent.
An additional 21 shared ownership units had been purchased, and the Council had negotiated with Home Group how these would be prioritised. The first priority would go to existing resident lease-holders who were subject to the CPO, to give them an option to stay in South Oxhey should they wish to do so. The second priority would go to social rented tenants within South Oxhey. Those tenants would then release a social-rented unit in South Oxhey which would then be available to be reused. Third priority would be social rented tenants elsewhere in the District who again would then release a social rented unit. Then other applicants from within the Three Rivers District and then finally, after a specified period, if there were still units available, they would be more generally available.

There were also options for additional affordable units.

The private sale housing units would have a local launch first with priority for local people.

In regard to local employment, as part of the tendering process and the contractual arrangements with Countryside, there were specific provisions which the Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport had already described. 

There were a number of specific local amenities.  The Council would ensure there were spaces for these on completion of the new development and also at all stages during the development period.

Question from Councillor Ty Harris to Councillor Matthew Bedford (Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services)

The three attachments produced to full council on 24 February 2016, in reply to the question put to the Lead Member at the meeting on 23 February 2016, as to why the 48 Social Rented Homes in the South Oxhey Development were now put at risk, stated the reasons were due to a last minute, unexpected funding condition, from what appeared to be a recently imposed and far more stringent application of Government funding through the Homes And Communities Agency (HCA), and an outworking from the Chancellor's statements on the 25 November 2015.
(i) Does the Lead Member retract these statements and does he accept the HCA strongly deny they imposed an unexpected funding condition?
(ii) Does the Lead Member agree there has only been one prospectus to which applications are awarded against and this did not change between the transfer of TRDC and the registered provider?

(iii) Does the Lead Member believe it is unjust for this Council to say in the Watford Observer 10 June 2016, that the HCA "assumed it was for social rent for the first tenancy", when it is understood in the prospectus what the word "decant" means, and is it offensive to the HCA to suggest they assume anything when awarding millions of pounds of grant to numerous organisations?
The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services said that the bid had been specifically submitted on the basis of social rent in perpetuity, and had been granted for the full amount requested, without conditions.
Councillor Ty Harris asked if the Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services could confirm, in regard to the Three Rivers bid, that social rent in perpetuity had actually been written in the application with the HCA? He also said that the Lead Member had not answered his original questions directly.

The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services said that he believed that Councillor Harris had received a copy of all the relevant papers in regard to the HCA bid. He had already answered the questions and would not be elaborating further.

Question from Councillor Angela Killick to Councillor Matthew Bedford (Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services)

Does the Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services consider there is sufficient commercial light industrial space available in South Oxhey to accommodate the displaced businesses who will lose premises as a consequence of the South Oxhey regeneration project?  If not, what is the Council doing about it?
The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services said that officers had confirmed that there was no existing light industrial use within the red line area of the redevelopment, nor any general industrial use. There was no provision for light industrial use in the redevelopment scheme but there was none being removed under the scheme. There were locations in the District that were zoned and would be appropriate for light industrial use if there were businesses that needed that sort of accommodation.
Councillor Killick said that the red line zone might be a ‘red herring’, if the Council was proposing to CPO light industrial use, and thereby extinguish that use, why didn’t the Council use nearby sites in its ownership, already designated as light industrial? This was after all about employment opportunities locally and local services.
The Lead Member said that he had been advised by officers that there was currently no light industrial use that would be extinguished or removed. 

The Lead Member said that there was no specific provision to provide a site but there was no reason why the business could not look for alternative sites and put forward its planning proposals in the normal way.
The Leader of the Council said that the Head of Major Projects was speaking to all local businesses in South Oxhey and trying to find them sites in the area where they could continue their businesses and continue to serve the local community. 

Councillor Ralph Sangster said that he understood that there was land owned for light industrial use by the Council in the South Oxhey area, and which currently lay fallow. He asked if the Council had any plans to bring it forward to provide local employment?

The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services said that the Head of Major Projects was looking at all land to see if any was suitable for businesses. 
Councillor Paula Hiscocks asked about Section E in the local employment, which said that it would include all TRDC postcodes. Could a response be provided of all the postcodes where this employment would be sourced from, and whether the TRDC postcodes would have any priority for employment or apprenticeships?

The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services said that the South Oxhey postcodes had priority, followed by neighbouring postcodes and then the other TRDC postcodes.

CL31/16
  REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE CHAIRMEN OF THE AUDIT, PLANNING, LICENSING AND REGULATORY SERVICES COMMITTEES

AUDIT COMMITTEE
Councillor Sarah Nelmes, Chairman of the Audit Committee, reported that the Committee had met on and had looked at the progress of audit recommendations and at the draft accounts.

PLANNING COMMITTEE

Nothing to report.
LICENSING COMMITTEE

Nothing to report.

REGULATORY SERVICES COMMITTEE

Nothing to report.
CL32/16

QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 15

There were none.
CL33/16
PETITIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 18

There were none.

CL34/16
MOTIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 11

(1) Councillor Peter Getkahn, seconded by Councillor Phil Brading, moved under Notice duly given as follows:

Background:

Broadband speeds within the district vary wildly between excellent to incredibly poor. Often these variations mean that some within a 1 mile area can access speeds up to 80mbps, whilst others are forced to manage with under 10.

Motion

The Council recognizes that the success of small business in the area is threatened by a lack of stable broadband connections.

The Council notes that residents are prevented by low broadband speed from working efficiently from home and that this situation damages both the environment and larger businesses in the UK.

Similarly, residents are prevented from accessing elements of the digital economy and that damages both residents’ quality of life and future job prospects. The poor and immobile are particularly affected by this situation, as they are not able to gain the benefits from online purchases and arrangements (bookings, utility tariffs etc.).

Action

The Council contacts providers of fibre-optic broadband and urges them to fill any gaps in coverage as soon as possible. The providers should also involve local Councillors, as they are likely to have knowledge of areas that require urgent action.

On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.

 MOTION CARRIED
POST MEETING NOTE:

Update from Head of Economic & Sustainable Development:
I met last month with the Assistant Director for Improvement and Technology at HCC, and brought to his attention our concerns. He oversees the Connected Counties programme which is already targeted with making fibre broadband available to over 98% of homes and businesses in Buckinghamshire and Hertfordshire by June 2018. They are working with BT to provide this - I don’t think there are any other significant providers involved. 

The programme aims to ensure that everyone in the two counties has access to a minimum of 2 Mbps broadband speeds (fast enough to watch BBC iPlayer). They have also just done some further consultation with providers to identify which areas do not have Next generation Access (NGA) delivering at least 30Mbhps. The programme is being funded jointly by both Buckinghamshire and Hertfordshire County Councils, the Local Enterprise Partnerships for each county, BT and the Government’s Broadband Delivery UK team (BDUK). Further details on existing coverage across the County, the future roll out programme and other useful information about broadband can be found at: http://www.connectedcounties.org/home .
(2) Councillor Sara Bedford, seconded by Councillor Peter Getkahn, moved under Notice duly given as follows:



    On behalf of Three Rivers District Council:

1. We are proud to live in a diverse and tolerant community, where people of different ethnic backgrounds live and work together. 

2. We believe that all those living in Three Rivers are valued members of society. 

3. We unequivocally condemn all racist or xenophobic attacks, and the use of racist or xenophobic language which makes others feel uncomfortable or unwelcome.

4. We will ensure that Three Rivers District Council continues to work with the police and community groups to fight and prevent racism and xenophobia.

On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.

MOTION CARRIED
(3) Councillor Paula Hiscocks, seconded by Councillor Reena Ranger, moved under Notice duly given as follows:

This Council needs to encourage new businesses and safeguard a mixture of business and residential premises to promote vitality and growth in our District. Securing our strategic commercial centres against predatory residential development is important for local employment and business generation. The Conservative motion of October 2015 asked this Council to take immediate action to review its existing policy and seek to protect its strategically important commercial areas by utilising the Government’s protection option (Article 4): thereby returning control of local planning policy to the proper scrutiny of its Planning Committee. This Council has finally decided to apply for an Article 4 direction to protect the three strategic industrial areas of Maple Cross/Maple Lodge, Croxley Business Park  and Tolpits Lane, however, this is too little and too late.

The reluctance of the political administration to include the central area of Rickmansworth in its initial proposal means that significant further harm may be inflicted. 
The local Chamber of Commerce, Rickmansworth Residents Association and Conservative councillors have been calling on the Council to implement an Article 4 Directive to protect our vital commercial areas for over two years. This Council, as a consequence of its political administration’s failure to act, has been negligent in its stewardship of the District’s economy and has failed to protect our strategic areas and small business premises with devastating consequences.

On being put to Council the motion was declared LOST, the voting being 16 For, 18 Against and 0 Abstentions.

MOTION LOST
(4) Councillor Ty Harris, Seconded by Councillor Rupert Barnes, moved under Notice duly given as follows:

In July 2014, this Council was awarded £2.83 million from the Homes and Communities Agency (HCA) "Affordable Homes Programme 2015-2018". The grant was awarded to Three Rivers District Council (TRDC), in accordance with the programme prospectus, to build new homes in the South Oxhey Initiative (SOI) development.
The Council acknowledges it promised residents the longevity of 96 Social Homes in the development, and on 11 and 14 December 2015, the political administration at TRDC acknowledged that 48 Social Rented Homes were now at risk.
This Council recognises that residents in South Oxhey, and the rest of the District, have been let down by this Council’s failure to ask the HCA the right questions to ensure the Social Rented Homes would be secured in perpetuity.
This Council also expresses its disappointment that the Liberal Democrat administration failed to use the £1.5 million set aside to purchase additional homes in the SOI to maintain its promise and secure the Socially Rented Homes now at risk.
This Council recognises its reputation rests on the paramount importance of fulfilling its promises and it will use every effort to retain in full the 96 Socially Rented Homes promised to the local community, if not in this development then in future developments.

On being put to Council the motion was declared LOST, the voting being 16 For, 18 Against and 0 Abstentions.

MOTION LOST
CL35/16
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW BALLOT - OPTIONS PAPER

Councillor Martin Trevett, duly seconded, moved the recommendations in the report.


On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:


That delegated authority be given to the Chief Executive, in consultation with the Members of the CGR Working Party and the Chairman of Regulatory Services Committee as detailed in the options set out in paragraphs 4.1, 4.2 and 4.3.

A further report be brought to Council on 12 September 2016 to take any other necessary additional steps including the making of any necessary reorganisation order and to publicise the outcome of the review and recommendations.
CL36/16
CHANGES TO COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP


RESOLVED:

Councillor Kate Turner to replace Councillor Joy Mann as a Member of the Environmental Forum.


Councillor Andrew Scarth to replace Councillor Alison Scarth as a Member of the General Public Services and Community Safety Committee.

CL37/16
APPOINTMENT OF NEW VICE CHAIRMAN OF POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE

Councillor Sara Bedford, seconded by Councillor Matthew Bedford, proposed that Councillor Phil Brading be appointed Vice Chairman of Policy and Resources Committee.


On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:


That Councillor Phil Brading be appointed Vice-Chairman of Policy and Resources Committee.

CL38/16
CHANGES TO COMMITTEES

RESOLVED:


That the South Oxhey Community Board be established to replace the South Oxhey Initiative Steering Committee


That the nominations for the South Oxhey Community Board be delegated to the 3 Group Leaders.

That the Terms of Reference of the South Oxhey Community Board be referred to the Policy and Resources Committee                             
CHAIRMAN
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